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CONNECTIONAL CHURCH 
BEING PROPOSED

Historically, there has been no such 
thing as ’’THE SOUTHERN BAPTIST CHURCH”. 
There have only been Southern Baptist 
Churches. Each congregation has been com
pletely autonomous. Church property has 
been held by the congregations. The con
gregations have made their own decisions as 
to how they will function and what direc
tion they will take in church life.

But all that may well change if a new 
proposal which has been floated in the 
convention is adopted by a significant num
ber of churches. At a recent meeting in 
Boone of Directors of Missions from Western 
North Carolina, a recommendation drawn up 
by Mr. Wade Vannoy, a West Jefferson At
torney, was floated among the Directors of 
Missions and they were urged to carry the 
recommendation back to their own associa
tions and present it to the churches to be 
placed in either the minutes or the consti
tutions of the various churches. The rec- 
comendation read as follows: "This church 
was founded* has operated and still oper
ates upon the doctrines, principles, prac
tices , customs, and usages of a missionary 
Baptist Church affiliated with, espousing 
and adhering to the doctrines, principles, 
practicesj and customs of the _____________
Baptist Association, the Baptist State Con
vention of North Carolina and the Southern 
Baptist Convention. If a majority of this 
congregation should ever see fit to deviate 
from itsr doctrines, principles, practices 
and customs, or to disaffiliate itself from 
the _____________  Baptist Association, the
Baptist State Convention of North Carolina 
and the Southern Baptist Convention, all 
properties owned by this church shall be
come the sole property of itsr membership 
who hold fast to the original doctrines, 
principles, practices and customs, and who 
desire to remain affiliated with the ______
Baptist Association, the Baptist State 
Convention of North Carolina, and the 
Southern Baptist Convention."

Never have we seen such a bold move to
ward the connectional church concept such 
as the Methodists, Presbyterians and Luth
erans already have. The Presbyterians now 
are struggling with the connectional church 
concept. Some Presbyterian Churches have 
said that they can no longer go along with 
the doctrines and practices of the Presby
terian Church U.S.A. They desire to with
draw from that body and affiliate with 
another Presbyterian Body. In almost • every 
case there is a struggle over property own
ership even though the majority of the con
gregation may decide to leave one Presby
terian Body and affiliate with another.

PROBLEMS
The above recommendation which was pre

sented to the Directors of Missions in 
Western North Carolina, is saturated with 
problems. Its’ problems begin in the first 

sentence. Many churches that are now in 
the North Carolina Convention were not 
founded upon the doctrines, principles, 
practices, customs and usages of a mission
ary Baptist Church. Many, many Baptist 
congregations in North Carolina were not 
missionary Baptist Church congregations to 
begin with. They became missionary Bap
tist churches. When one talks about "ori
ginal doctrines, principles, practices and 
customs” that takes in a multitude of 
things. For instance, this writer knows of 
at least two large churches in the North 
Carolina Baptist Convention who, at one 
time, practiced foot washing as an ordi
nance of the church. If the church were 
forced to return to the original doctrines 
and practices, then those churches would 
have to return to foot washing. In the 
Catawba River Baptist Association, there 
was once a vote at the annual associational 
meeting as to whether or not foot washing 
was a valid ordinance of a Baptist Church. 
Of course, foot washing lost but the vote 
was not as one sided as one might think.Ob
viously, there were a number of churches 
in this area who were practicing foot wash
ing. If a church were to adopt the above 
amendment, then a small party in the church 
could demand that the church either return 
to foot washing or they could seize the 
property.

EARLY DAYS
Other churches were founded as indepen

dent churches. They were not cooperating 
missionary Baptist Churches. In fact, in 
their early days, many of the churches who 
are now a part of this convention were 
anti-missionary. They were suspicious of 
denominational missions programs. They 
only affiliated with an association and 
with the convention for the purpose of 
local fellowship - not because of any burn
ing desire to support Southern Baptist Mis
sion causes. Through the years and after 
much persuasion, many of them became mis
sionary Baptist churches.

In some parts of the State, especially 
in the textile belt, many of the churches 
had very strong distinct pentecostal lean
ings in their early years even though they 
were called Baptist churches. When I was a 
boy, I heard some of them referred to as 
"Bap-costal" churches. Through the years, 
the churches moved away from their pente
costal leanings which they held to in the 
beginning and became missionary Baptist 
Churches.

MOUNTAIN AREAS
In the mountain areas, many of the chur

ches came from a primitive Baptist or 
"hard shell" Baptist background. They were 
suspicious of associations and conventions. 
Again, they became involved in the local 

association only for the purpose of local 
fellowship with other Baptist Churches. 
Through the years, they have grown away 
from those primitive Baptist leanings of 
their earlier years and they have become 
strong, missionary Baptist churches. So, 
it is obvious that if many, many churches 
in the North Carolina Convention are forced 
to "hold fast to the original doctrines, 
principles, practices and customs" then 
many will have to withdraw from the Associ
ation and Convention and return to the 
sometimes strange doctrines of their foun
ders. In fact, many North Carolina Churches 
were founded by people who were well nigh 
illiterate. Many churches had their birth 
back in those years when education was hard 
to come by. Even secondary schools and 
academies were scarce. Education was ex
pensive and many could ill afford it. Many 
Baptist Churches in their early days, em
braced strange doctrines simply because 
their founders did not have enough educa
tional background to understand Bible doc
trines as Baptists believe them. They only 
knew that there was a need for a church and 
they founded a church according to the best 
of their understanding. Many times, those 
churches could be easily influenced by 
strange doctrine.

BAPTIST POLITY
Of course, the overriding problem is 

that the above recommendation flies in the 
face of established Baptist polity. When a 
church adopts any kind of policy or consti
tutional amendment which allows the minor
ity to prevail over the majority, then it 
is no longer a Baptist Church. For a 
church to adopt the recommendation is to 
surrender its’ local autonomy. The church 
may as well deed its’ property to the State 
Convention.

There is no way that we can know where 
the Convention will head in future years. 
This writer will probably die a Southern 
Baptist if the Lord tarries. But it is not 
our prerogative to determine what action a 
church may take 50 years from now. It will 
be up to the people who support the church 
at that time to determine the course of ac
tion at that date. It would be ridiculous 
for any one to expect that our church 
should return to the customs, practices and 
principles of 60 years ago. For instance, 
the Burkemont Church here in Morganton has 
raised more money in the last 10 years than 
it did in its’ entire previous history. As 
late as the 40’s, the church’s annual in
come was less than $500 per year. But last 
year alone, the church’s income was 
$278,000. The beautiful facilities of the 
church are being provided by those people 
who are members now. The program of the 
church is being supported by the people who 
are members now. It would be ridiculous to
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THE LOS ANGELES CONVENTION
AN ANALYTICAL REPORT OF THE

The first salvo was fired in Houston, 
Texas when a Baptist Editor, speaking of 
conservatives, said to JamesHefley, "We'll 
get them in Los Angeles because we will be 
on expense accounts and they won't be". 
It was then that he expressed the intent of 
many Southern Baptist Convention employees 
at the State and National level to use our 
Baptist money to go to Los Angeles and vote 
against us. Los Angeles was like a pro
phecy come true. Word is coming to us from 
all over the Southern Baptist Convention 
that State Convention offices were empty 
during the Convention. We saw seminary 
professors that we have not seen at the 
Convention in years. Shuttle buses going 
to and from the Convention Hall were marked 
"Southern Seminary" and "Southwestern Semi
nary". From everywhere the new left element 
in the Convention bussed them in and planed 
them in. It was an unprecedented effort on 
the part of Convention liberals.

NEW LEFT STRATEGY

The stragegy of the new left element was 
simple. Officials predicted that the 
registration at Los Angeles would be be
tween 9,000 and 10,000. 500 liberal chur
ches with their full complement of 10 mes
sengers at the Convention would give them 
5,000 votes - enough to turn Bailey Smith 
out of office and elect an alternate slate 
of Trustees in opposition to the Committee 
on Boards. With their own man in the Pre
sidency and with a slate of liberal trus
tees, the Boards and the Commissions of the 
Convention would be firmly under liberal 
control. They had worked hard and they hit 
Los Angeles boasting of 5,000 votes. Los 
Angeles was a long way from grassroots Bap
tists. They knew that most grassroots Bap
tist Churches would not put forth the fi
nancial outlay necessary to send signifi
cant numbers of messengers to Los Angeles. 
They just aren't that "caught up" in con
vention affairs. We have learned that 
some liberal churches here in North Caro
lina even had special fund raising cam
paigns to send their full complement of 
messengers. Excitement was in the air when 
we landed at Los Angeles. One could see 
liberal clusters in hotels, in the Conven
tion halls and other places bustling with 
excitement. They were rather confident 
that they had the 5,000 votes that they had 
counted on. If they couldn't pull it off 
in Los Angeles, they themselves doubted 
that they ever could. But as the Pastors' 
Conference opened they felt confident that 
victory was within their grasp and that 
the new left would leave Los Angeles in 
full control of the Convention.

PASTORS' CONFERENCE
The first test came with the election of 

officers at the Pastors' Conference. Ed 
Young, a strong inerrantist from Houston, 
Texas defeated the liberal condidate, Clyde 
Fant. They had put forth their most ap
pealing candidate. Fant had taught at 
Southwestern Seminary. He is pastor of the 
huge First Baptist Church of Richardson, 
Texas. He had been very scathing and in
sulting in his denunciation of inerran- 
tists. The issue was clear. The election 
at the Pastors' Conference was like the 
first weather balloon. It was at that 
point that things began to go awry for the 
new left (Loyalists). Not only was Ed 
Young of Houston handily elected President 
of the Pastors' Conference but the Vice

presidency of the Pastors' Conference was 
also filled by a staunch conservative. 
The new left saw the Pastors' Conference as 
a minor defeat but their hopes were still 
pinned on Abner McCall to defeat Bailey 
Smith for the presidency. They counted on 
more messengers arriving before the Conven
tion began on Tuesday Morning - messengers 
that would give them an edge.

More messengers did arrive but the li
berals didn't gain the edge that they had 
hoped for. The registration of messengers 
rose to 10,000 - then to 11,000 - then to 
12,000 and finally arrived at a figure of 
more than 13,500. This was about 4,000 
more messengers than Convention officials 
had expected and it spelled trouble for the 
liberal camp. They began to realize that 
they had underestimated the conservatives. 
Conservaties didn't stay home in droves as 
they had hoped. A great many conserva
tives had seen the issue clearly and had 
sent messengers.

AMENDMENTS

The first test vote of the Convention 
proper came with the report of the Execu
tive Committee on Tuesday. They had hoped 
to pass three amendments to the Constitu
tion and By-laws to the Convention that 
would be an asset to the liberal cause. 
Sensing an impatient attitude among the 
messengers with the actions of the Execu
tive Committee, they withdrew the most con
troversial proposal that would have tied 
representation at the Southern Baptist 
Convention to Co-operative giving without 
regard to other mission giving. The amend
ment was facing certain defeat and they 
knew it. The withdrawal of this Amendment 
was an admission of defeat. Two other A- 
mendments would have limited the appointive 
powers of the President of the Southern 
Baptist Convention and would have provided 
that he serve as Chairman of a Committee of 
three in the appointment of the Committee 
on Committes and the Committee on Resolu
tions. Neither of these proposals gained 
a majority, let alone the two-thirds major
ity necessary to amend.

By this time, the new left people knew 
that their scheme was in trouble. Registra
tion had gone far beyond their expectations 
and they did not have the commanding ma
jority that they thought they had and they 
began to trim back their agenda.

PRESIDENTIAL ELECTION
The most clear cut show of strength at 

the Convention came with the election of 
the President. That was the primary pur
pose for which many messengers from the li
beral churches had been bussed and flown 
into Los Angeles - to oust President Bailey 
Smith and replace him with a Candidate ac
ceptable to the new left and who would work 
with the new left. Their candidate was 
Abner V. McCall, Chancellor of Baylor Uni
versity. McCall was nominated by Ralph 
Langley who was formerly Pastor of the 
Willow Meadows Baptist Church of Houston 
and now serving the Hunter Street Baptist 
Church of Birmingham. It was the meanest 
nominating speech that we have ever heard. 
Vice-President Jack Taylor should have 
called Langley out of order but he failed 
to do so. It has always been the policy at 
the Southern Baptist Convention that one 
making a nominating speech can say all he 
wants about his candidate. He can use all 
the superlatives he wants to about his own 
candidate but historically, persons making 
nominating speeches have been forbidden to 

make reference to other candidates or to 
make any derogatory statement about other 
candidates. Yet, Langley's nominating 
speech was filled with derogatory state
ments about Bailey Smith. While he pro
fessed to love Smith, he proceeded to cut 
him to ribbons in his nominating speech. 
He claimed that he was doing it because of 
"conscience" but many messengers thought he 
had a strange conscience.

When the vote was in, Bailey Smith had 
won handily with a plurality of more than 
60%. The issue was clear and the vote 'was 
clear. The liberals had polled their max
imum number of about 4,500 votes. The new 
left was probably responsible for getting 
5,000 people to the Convention but it is 
now known that all of the people they 
brought to the Convention didn't vote with 
them. When some of their messengers arriv
ed in Los Angeles and sensed the magnani
mous spirit of Bailey Smith, they decided 
that he was not the uncouth ogre that the 
press had made him out to be.

COMMITTEE ON BOARDS
By Wednesday Morning when the Committee 

on Boards came, it was obvious to the new 
left that it would be the last opportunity 
to claim any kind of "victory" and give 
their people any kind of satisfaction for 
having exerted such effort, spent so much 
money and come so far to "stop the Patter
son - Presslar coalition" (albeit there is 
no coalition). Ken Chafin had boasted to 
the Religious News Writers Association that 
the Committee on Boards vias getting 
"nervous" about the possibility of a state 
by state challenge to their report and that 
there would be a special meeting to change 
the report more to the liking of the new 
left. There had been severe criticism from 
the liberals because of certain persons who 
were not renominated for a second term. The 
Committee on Boards had elected an "Execu
tive Committee" and charged that small com
mittee with the responsibility of amending 
their report in case of someone for some 
reason such as death, resignation or moving 
should not be able to serve. But the com
mittee was not to change the report in any 
way other than to replace those persons who 
may voluntarily withdraw and to manage the 
report on the floor of the Convention. 
This small Committee overstepped its' 
bounds and dropped some names from the re
port who had been nominated by the full 
committee and replaced them with some who 
were not renominated for a second term by 
the full committee. The Constitution makes 
no provision for such changes as this with
out the consent of the entire committee. 
In fact, the Constitution makes no provi
sion for a so-called "Executive Committee" 
of the Committee on Boards. The action of 
this small committee without regard to the 
full Board, is highly questionable. Their 
most notable action was the dropping of the 
name of Fred Wolfe who was elected Vice- 
President of the Pastors' Conference and 
instead, nominating James Auchmuty to the 
Sunday School Board from the State of Ala
bama. The Convention was not fully in
formed of what had happened and they allow
ed the changes to stand.

CHAFIN’S NOMINATIONS
Then, Ken Chafin came to renominate 

others who had not been renominated. Of 
concern to those of us in North Carolina 
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1 SOLID CONSERVATIVE VICTORY 
NVENTION BY ROBERT M. TENERY

was the matter of dropping Mrs. Sarah Ann 
Carter from the report of the Committee on 
Boards and replacing her with Mrs. James 
Potter who had not been renominated. Mrs. 
Carter is a Vice-President of the WMU Or
ganization for North Carolina and she works 
in a mission of the First Baptist Church of 
Greensboro. She is a fine lady and was 
well qualified to serve on the Home Mission 
Board. Mrs. Potter was not renominated be
cause of a poor attendance record. A mem
ber of the Committee on Boards had her at
tendance record checked and she had been 
present for only 7 of the last 12 meetings 
of the Home Mission Board. That is just 
barely over half the time. She probably 
had good reasons. That isn't the point. 
The work of the Board must go on. There 
was nothing theological about replacing her 
on the Home Mission Board. She was not re
nominated purely on the basis of her poor 
attendance record - nothing more - nothing 
less. The Convention was led to believe 
that she and others who had not been re
nominated for a second term had been mis
treated. That wasn't true. The Convention 
acted on the basis of half truth and out
right falsehood. No one wanted to get into 
an exchange before thousands of people 
concerning the nominees. Since the changes 
had little or no theological significance, 
the conservative men let them stand. This 
action was followed by a challenge from the 
State of Kentucky. Bob Parker had been 
nominated1 to the Executive Committee from 
that State. He was replaced with Eldred 
M. Taylor. Derogatory remarks were made 
about Parker. He was pictured as one who 
has little time for the Denomination and 
lends little support to Southern Baptist 
causes. We later learned that Parker had 
accepted a church that was on the verge of 
bankruptcy. Because of his effective lea
dership, the church was saved from bank
ruptcy, it paid off all of its' back debts 
and is now on a stable financial footing. 
There are some who believe that he should 
have been commended for a job well done in
stead of being criticised for not giving 
more to the Denomination. Nevertheless the 
Convention sustained this action by a nar
row margin. By that time, conservative 
men had had enough. A Messenger stepped 
to the Platform and reminded the people 
that the Convention had disowned overt po
litical activity. He suggested that the 
political activity on the part of the new 
left stop, that the report of the Committee 
on Boards be voted on and that we get on to 
other business. The Messengers did just 
that and about 90 to 95 per cent of the 
people who had been nominated by the Com
mittee on Boards were elected.

DANGEROUS PRACTICE
We believe that it is always a dangerous 

practice to tamper with the report of the 
Committee on Boards because they know things 
about the nominees that cannot be shared 
in the presence of thousands of people. 
Many of the members of the Committee on 
Boards who served so faithfully and ably 
were incensed by the ugly suggestions of the 
new left leadership that some of their ac
tions had been "mean". The Com
mittee on Boards had arrived at their de
cisions through much prayer and considera
tion.

HYPOCRITICAL
The suggestion that injustices had been 

done bv the Committee on Boards had a hollow

and hypocritical ring to it in light.of the 
fact that the new left leadership had pub
lished "profile sheets" of the members of 
the Committee on Committees and the nominees 
of the Committee on Boards. The so-called 
"profile sheets" contained numerous half 
truths and outright lies. It was the mean
est trick that we have ever seen pulled by 
Christian people. It was reminiscent of the 
dirty tricks that characterized the Nixon 
era.

THE JUGGERNAUT DIED
By the time the Committee on Boards re

port was passed, the new left (loyalists) 
knew that their juggernaut was dead. Con
servatives had swept the officers of the 
Pastors Conference. Bailey Smith had been 
re-elected. Their constitutional amend
ments that would have served them so well 
had been withdrawn or were defeated. A new 
and solidly conservative Committee on Boards 
had been elected. The Trustees for the 
various boards and agencies had been elected 
with little change. The only thing re
maining for the new left to do was to try 
to put the best face possible on their los
ses. They began talking about "sending a 
message" but in reality they knew that the 
Los Angeles Convention, upon which they had 
pinned their hopes, had rejected their ef
forts.

HOBBS' MOTION
A motion presented by former President 

'Herschel Hobbs reaffirming the Convention's 
position on the Baptist Faith and Message of 
1963 was obviously an attempt on the part 
of Hobbs to reoain his position as arbiter 
of all questions concerning the Baptist 
Faith and Message in Southern Baptist life 
and as a power broker in the Convention. 
The motion was viewed as important because 
of what it did not say rather than what it 
did say. It did reaffirm the 1963 statement 
which declared that the Bible is "truth 
without any mixture of error". Any conser
vative could vote for that and no conserva
tive could hardly vote against it. But the 
motion did not contain the request to the 
Trustees of Boards and Agencies to employ 
and to continue to employ only those people 
who affirm their belief in an inerrant 
Bible.

The liberal hopes were dashed when a 
messenger came forward to ask President 
Bailey Smith for a ruling as to whether or 
not the Hobbs Motion was in any way in con
flict with Resolution 16. President Smith 
ruled that the motion was not in conflict 
with Resolution 16 which was passed in 
St. Louis. Dr. Hobbs was also called upon 
to clarify his position and the intent of 
the motion as to whether the Bible is truth 
without any mixture of error or whether the 
Bible contains truth without any mixture of 
error. Dr. Hobbs came back to state that 
his motion referred to "every single part of 
the whole as God breathed and that God does 
not breathe error". This was the clarifica
tion of intent that conservative men were 
waiting to hear. President Bailey Smith 
directed that Dr. Hobbs' clarification as to 
intent be recorded in the minutes of the 
Convention along with the motion and again, 
liberal hopes were dashed.

RESOLUTIONS
The only thing left were the resolutions 

and the resolutions were right down the 
middle. Southern Baptists passed 18 resolu

tions on everything from the family to secu
lar humanism. The general tone of the reso
lutions were decidedly conservative. One of 
the most important of the resolutions was 
one which calls the attention of our people 
to the subtleties of humanism. All efforts 
to liberalize the resolution were soundly 
defeated.

Of course, resolutions have no binding 
authority and they only represent the ex
pression of the people sitting- in the con
vention hall at the time of their passage. 
We have felt for a long time that resolu
tions are a useless exercise and this as
pect of convention life could be done away 
with but that is not likely to happen.

LESSONS FROM L.A.
What are the lessons that we are to 

glean from the Los Angeles Convention? 
First, it should be abundantly clear by now 
that Southern Baptists view the issue of 
creedalism as a phony issue. The conserva
tive sector of the convention has never 
advocated a creed and conservaties are as 
much against creedalism as anyone. The 
designation as creedalists is not one that 
conservatives have chosen but it is a term 
that has been assigned to us by so-called 
"moderates" who are not really moderate but 
liberal (a fact that they are laboring 
hard to conceal from Southern Baptists).

The new left propagandized extensively 
prior to the Convention in Los Angeles. 
They were given unlimited and unbelievable 
amounts of space in state papers. They 
really whipped up the "bogey man" of creed
alism. They averred that they were going 
to Los Angeles to stop the creedalists 
from taking over the Convention. Denomina
tional employees were duped into believing 
their lies. President Bailey Smith was 
portrayed as one who was intent on turning 
the denomination over to the creedalists. 
A lot of laymen were duped by the rantings 
of the new left. They were spoon fed with 
new left bias through denominational papers. 
The new left made their best effort to 
carry instructed messengers (who were real
ly delegates) to Los Angeles to vote again
st the people whom they had been told were 
creedalists but their effort failed. 
Enough grassroots Baptists got to Los Ange
les to stop the new left effort and expose 
the issue of creedalism for the phony thing 
that it is.

Secondly, grassroots Southern Baptist 
people are Bible believing conservative 
people and they aren't going to be duped 
into supporting liberal causes under the 
guise of missions. They know what is mis
sions and what is not missions and they 
aren't about to support men who mouth pious 
platitudes about preaching the Gospel and 
winning the world to Christ without any re
gard to the content of that Gospel and 
Southern Baptists aren't going to be driven 
away from the moorings of their faith by 
the "bogey man" of creedalism.

Thirdly, Baptists are not going to sup
port liberalism under the pretense of the 
priesthood of the believer. This doctrine 
has been warped all out of shape by those 
who want to defend people who want to work 
for Southern Baptists but who do not be
lieve our distinctive doctrines - namely 
the inerrancy and infallibility of the 
Bible. The priesthood of the believer has 
only to do with our access to God. The 
Bible never presents this doctrine as a 
protecting shield for heretical views about 
the bible.

(Continued on Page Four Column One)
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Fourth, as much as anything else, Sou
thern Baptists rejected the "Chicken Little" 
propaganda of the Baptist Press and Baptist 
Editors prior to the Convention.Even though 
Baptist Editors devoted unprecedented a- 
mounts of space to their "sky is falling 
in" philosophy and gave unbelievable a- 
mounts of space to the new left leaders to 
get their movement off the ground, Southern 
Baptists wrote them off in Los Angeles as 
unbelievably biased and uncredible.

In a discussion of the Los Angeles Con
vention at the Catawba River Baptist Pas
tors Conference in Morganton, one pastor 
after another expressed either his dismay, 
concern or disgust with the pre-convention 
coverage of the Baptist Press. Ironically 
enough, one Pastor stated that the pre
convention propagandizing through the Bap
tist Press probably served the conservative 
cause better than the liberal cause even 
though it was not intended to do so. Many 
messengers were so irritated by the obvious 
bias of the pre-convention propaganda that 
they went to Los Angeles determined to 
vote against everything that the Baptist 
Press had advocated. The Los Angeles Con
vention was as much a rejection of Baptist 
editors and the Baptist Press as it was a 
destruction of the liberal Juggernaut which 
had come to Los Angeles to "sweep the con
vention".

After Houston, St. Louis and Los Ange
les, the Baptist Press should get the mes
sage that Baptist people are not going to 
be stampeded by a biased and often vicious 
Baptist Press.

Fifth,there is no substitute for consis
tency. Many of those who roundly criti
cised and condemned conservatives for "bus
sing in messengers" to the Houston Conven
tion (albeit this did not happen) were 
themselves engaged in "bussing" and hauling 
messengers by plane to the Los Angeles Con
vention. Many Southern Baptists were irked 
at their inconsistency. If it is deemed 
wrong for conservatives to bus in people to 
conventions, it is just as wrong for the 
new left.

Sixth, Southern Baptists are determined 
to have more fair and equitable representa
tion on Boards and Committees.This is prob
ably the biggest lesson of Los Angeles. The 
vast majority of our people are conserva
tive people who believe in the infallibil
ity and inerrancy of the Bible and they 
have finally awakened to the fact that 
their views are scarcely represented on 
many of the Boards and Committees of the 
Convention. Los Angeles did not signal the 
end of the conservative effort. It will 
continue until there is fairness through
out Convention life. Until conservative 
people have representation on the Boards 
and Committees of the Convention that is 
comensurate with their number.

Seventh, we learned in Los Angeles that 
nothing is gained by meanness. The gra
ciousness of President Bailey Smith and his 
willingness to "turn the other cheek" has 
been a subject of much discussion among 
Southern Baptists. This was in glowing 
contrast to the meanness exemplified by 
men such as Abner McCall, Kenneth Chafin, 
and Ralph Langley.

THE VICTORY

The Los Angeles Convention was a solid 
victory for the conservatives in Southern 
Baptist life. Southern Baptist people won. 
The Convention won. Our programs won. 
Our mission causes won as the messengers 
brought to a halt a new left movement that 
would have eventually destroyed the evange
listic outreach of our Denomination.

AMONG SOUTHERN BAPTISTS

It is time to put to rest once and for 
all, the idea that is now floating about 
the Convention that inerrancy is a "new" 
doctrine that has cropped up among Southern 
Baptists. This is the position that Cecil 
Sherman took in his Presidential Address at 
the Greensboro Convention last year. He 
complained that he was being measured by 
a "new" criterion called inerrancy/ but in
errancy among Southern Baptists is not new 
by any means.

Back in 1972 Dr. Herschel H. Hobbs 
preached a very incisive message on the 
"Baptist Hour" that was called THE BIBLE, 
GOD’S INERRANT WORD. His text was II 
Timothy 3: 16-17. He also quoted from 
II Peter 1: 21. In that message,
he discussed the meaning of the section 
concerning the Scripture in the Bap
tist Faith and Message of 1963. He chaired 
the Committee that brought the statement to 
the 1963 Convention in Kansas City after 
very slight revisions to the 1925 State
ment which was adopted in Memphis,Tennessee.

During the course of the message, Dr. 
Hobbs quoted the section dealing with the 
Scriptures which reads:

"The Holy Bible Das written by men di
vinely inspired and is the record of 
God's revelation of Himself to man. It 
is a perfect treasure of divine instruc
tion. It has God for its ' author, sal
vation for its ' end and truth without 
any mixture of error for its' matter. 
It reveals the principles by which God 
judges usj and therefore is, and will 
remain to the end of the world, the true 
center of all Christian union, and the 
supreme standard by which all human con
duct, creeds and religious opinions 
should be tried. The criterion by which 
the Bible is to be interpreted is Jesus 
Christ. "
In addressing the statement on Scripture 

from the Baptist Faith and Message, Dr. 
Hobbs pointed to two things. The first was 
the inspiration of the Scripture and the 
other was the inerrancy. In speaking of 
inerrancy he said: "The other thing to note 
is that it has truth without any mixture of 
error, for its' matter. Thus it is the 
inerrant Word of God. Now, every serious 
student of the Bible knows that there are 
words and phrases found in the King James 
Version which do not appear in the oldest 
and best manuscripts of the Bible. These 
were added by copiests as they copied new

TO EVANGELISM

Rev. Eugene Ridley has resigned the Mull's 
Grove Baptist Church of Morganton and an
nounced his entrance into full time evan
gelism. For a number of years he has been 
well known as a Pastor-Evangelist, having 
conducted meetings throughout the Southeast 
and as far North as Ohio. He may be con
tacted at P. 0. Box 2213, Morganton N.C. 
His phone number is 704/584-3515.

manuscripts from older ones, at times, per
haps copying into the text comments that 
other students had written on the margin. 
The Holy Spirit no more protects a copyist 
from error than He does a type setter. So 
when we speak of the Bible as 'truth with
out any mixture of error' we are referring 
to the original manuscripts. The Holy 
Spirit guarded the original writers from 
error."

Thus, you have the indisputable defini
tion of what the Baptist Faith and Message 
means when it says that the Bible is "truth 
without any mixture of error for its ' mat
ter" and you have it from the man who 
chaired the committee which revised the 
statement and brought it to the Convention 
in 1963. By his own words, he states that 
this term means that the Bible is inerrant.

Of course, this statement was only a 
restatement of what was adopted in 1925 so 
inerrancy has been among Southern Baptists 
for a long, long time. Moreover, Dr. Hobbs 
expressed his concern about certain schol
ars who disputed the accuracy and trust
worthiness of the Scriptures. The fact is, 
that some of the same kind of scholars that 
he referred to are teaching in Baptist 
classrooms.

In further comment on the Bible as the 
inerrant Word of God, Dr. Hobbs stated 
that "as the inerrant Word of God, certain 
other things may be said about the Bible. 
For one thing it is scientifically accurate. 
The Bible does not claim to be a Book of 
Science. But no proved scientific error 
has been found in it. Some Scientists and 
some theologians may disagree. Scientific 
theories, not facts, may run contrary to 
the Bible's teachings but proved facts in 
science are in harmony with the Bible's 
truth. Where a position in Science has 
been proved to be true, and where one cor
rectly understands the Bible, the two are 
in full agreement."

Dr. Hobbs went to some length to illus
trate the historical accuracy of the Bible. 
It would be good for every Southern Baptist 
to get a copy of that message delivered on 
the Baptist Hour in 1972. It should be 
available from the Radio and Television 
Commission of the Southern Baptist Conven
tion. It is time for intellectual honesty. 
Inerrancy is a historical position of 
Southern Baptits. It is time to cut this 
pretense that inerrancy is some kind of in
sidious doctrine invented by Paige Patter
son and Paul Presslar. It has been with us 
a long, long time.

RMT

CONTINUED FROM PAGE ONE 
expect that the people of this church 
should be forced to return to the practices 
of 50 years ago when scores of families who 
now support the church give more in a sing
le month than the entire annual income of 
the church was back then.

There may well have been some good in
tentions behind the proposal but the pro
posal may well spell disaster for any 
church that adopts it.
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